Cross Country Memories

Memories


Light the corners of my mind


Misty watercolor memories


Of the way we were…

While Thomas Wolfe insisted You Can’t Go Home Again, that is not always the case. The memories remain, no matter how clouded or enhanced by time. Every fall for the past ten years, Capital Region runners have returned to the scene of former high school glories at the Saratoga National Cross Country 5K.  And that was precisely Jeffrey Allen’s intention when he set this particular field of dreams in motion, giving previous cross country athletes a class reunion of sorts and enabling parents to test themselves on the same course as their children.

Still, aging does take its toll in rather odd ways.  I noticed this particularly while volunteering at the registration table.  Naomi Allen instructed us to double check the runners’ sex and age before handing out their bibs.  The sex requirement was generally not a problem, except I had to remind myself not to shout out “Sex?” in the heat of the moment.  But age was trickier.  As Strydewrite Race Results reporter, I have many ages committed to memory.  For others, I would ask, “43?” etc.  Many would gaze at me with a blank expression which I found deeply disturbing.  Finally someone said, “How can I know my number if you haven’t given me my bib yet?”  

The worst case of identification confusion successfully disabled all of us working the registration table.  A lady with multiple hyphenated names couldn’t remember which identity she used to register so she had all of us searching for A to Z aliases.  Jen Ferriss finally found a surname match only to discover that the lady’s given name was different.  Turned out she also had several nicknames!
 
Some folks took confusion to a higher level entirely as they had difficulty remembering what race they were actually running.  Seems there was also a road 5K launching from the Columbia Pavilion.  After a while we caught on and realized that if we had no luck locating registration information, the hapless runner was most likely queuing up for the wrong race at the wrong time and on the wrong running surface.  In this case, time was of the essence and once the rival event’s start time was exceeded, Naomi stationed herself at the door to gather in the lost and forsaken, cheerfully offering an alternative, “But you still have plenty of time to register for our race!”  No wonder we had a record crowd this year!

I, too, succumbed to a rookie mistake and was brought up short by an unraveling shoe lace.  I considered either forging stoically ahead or, alternatively, ditching my shoes in support of the new barefoot running craze.  Instead I pulled off to the side and hoped no one would notice me practicing kindergarten skills.  Amazingly, I finished slightly faster than last year, embarrassment giving me an extra shot of adrenaline.

The next day, without any prior planning, our Camp Saratoga Monday night running group reconvened on the XC course.  With fall cross country upon us once more, it was getting mighty dark in the Deep Woods and Camp was indeed over for the summer.  And again without prior planning, we all wore our new maroon tees.


Unlike the song lyrics, we know we will be back again next year to “do it all again.”


By laura clark
